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On June 22 the California Alliance for Golf (CAG) covered a myriad 
of subjects during their meeting at The Olympic Club. Three particu-
lar items stood out and are worth noting to the membership. First 
was an update from CAG Sacramento lobbyist Steve Baker, followed 
by a presentation from California Turfgrass & Landscape Founda-
tion (CTLF) Executive Director Bruce Williams, and finally a report 
from San Francisco Public Golf Alliance (SFPGA) co-founder Bo 
Links. They all “stood out” for the same reason. They echoed the 
root of golf’s problem as it tries to position itself in the public policy 
arena: Golf has started out well behind virtually every other parallel 
business/recreational activity in the State.
•	 Steve Baker of Aaron Read & Associates, whose $48,000.00

annual retainer is paid by SCGA, SCPGA and NCGA, informed 
us that the Girl Scouts of America have had a paid Sacramento 
lobbyist for years, no doubt to deal with the issues surrounding 
business related income of non-profit associations, the use of under-
age independent contractors, and the publication of the fat/calorie 
contents of cookies. The point: fundraising through cookie sales 
has been represented in the state capitol for years while our multi-
billion dollar, environmentally sensitive industry has been only 
minimally represented recently.

•	 Bruce Williams described in some detail the ways in which the col-
leges and universities of most eastern and midwestern states, partic-
ularly public universities, are employed to perform the raw research 
so vital to their turfgrass and landscape industries, while in Califor-
nia even the inadequate UC Riverside program has fallen into such 

disrepair that unless the CTLF gains a modicum of traction, golf 
in California will have practically zero access to the basic research 
routinely available to its counterparts in other parts of the country. 

•	 SFPGA’s Bo Links explained that as much as their organization ap-
preciated the ad hoc contributions of SCGA, SCPGA and NCPGA, 
without the pro bono efforts of various local law firms whose love 
for golf trumps common sense, their successful intervention in the 
CBD’s Endangered Species lawsuit against the City and County of 
San Francisco and their thus far successful political organizing ef-
forts regarding Sharp Park Golf Course would not be gaining the 
traction necessary to succeed.
The common thread in all three stories, “We have a lot of work 

to do!”
Would that golf had undertaken the development of a statewide 

advocacy arm during the salad days of the 1990s, when the task 
would have been made that much easier by the free flow of dollars. 
But our industry possessed no such presence in that era, and lament-
ing that lost opportunity neither obviates the need to get about tak-
ing up the effort now nor makes the task any easier or less expensive. 
Indeed, if anything, delay only adds to the difficulty and expense.

This isn’t going to be easy, but it is going to be necessary. One day, 
one painstaking step at a time. But I do believe that last week’s CAG 
meeting gave us the pieces to start down the road.
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your needs!

Soon, you will see information outlining our annual conference and 
chapter golf championship. This will be a great opportunity for af-
fordable education, networking and communication. Not only is this 
a large endeavor, but also our board continually looks for ways to 
enhance the value of your membership. The board has also discussed 
bolstering programs for research, pursing an allied relationship with 
the California Turfgrass Landscape Foundation and will consider 
working jointly with our local chapters to promote our profession.

A great team leads the California GCSA. Irene Cline and Kim 

Milne have assumed the chapter executives role and are a great asset 
with our day-to-day operations. I would also like to thank immedi-
ate past president Kevin Friesen, CGCS and incoming vice president 
Mike Swing, CGCS from Visalia Country Club and newly elected 
secretary-treasurer Jason Green from San Jose Country Club for their 
continued leadership, and the rest of the board members current and 
newly elected for their support.

Great individuals work together to form an effective team. Our 
team looks forward to working with you.
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